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FARMING AND PROPERTY BULLETIN – SEPTEMBER 2013





Farm Building Design and Construction Standards





New rules apply to the use of fabricated steel, concrete and timber frames – commonly used in farm building construction – from 1st July 2014. From that date, all fabricated structural frames must be CE marked. Some construction products, such as steel beams and bolts, must meet the standard from 1st July 2013. 





The CE mark is a European safety measure, denoting compliance with the required manufacturing standards for a product; it is widely-used on a range of products, including electrical goods and toys. A new EU Directive extends the CE regime to cover construction products and it has been implemented in the UK by The Construction Products Regulations 2013 (SI 2013/1387). 





Anyone involved in the design or commission of a building which will use fabricated structural frames must specify that it is CE marked if the frame is to be delivered to the site on or after 1st July 2014. Bearing in mind the delays that can arise in any construction project, it may be considered good practice to use only those manufacturers who can provide CE marked products for any projects now being planned. Failure to comply with the Regulations can result in suspension notices, prohibition notices, fines and even imprisonment. 





RIDBA (the Rural and Industrial Design and Building Association) is working with manufacturers to develop the necessary design protocols and quality standards and further information is available from its website at www.ridba.org.uk. Some of the larger farm building manufacturers have already been certified for the CE standard and others are expected to do so over the coming months. 





Permitted Development Rights – Residential Use





New permitted development rights came into force in May this year affecting various development areas including changes of use from office use to residential use and use of agricultural buildings to a more flexible use within commercial use categories. In the last Bulletin we focused on the change of use of agricultural buildings. With the commercial market still quiet but the residential market significantly improving it may be time to think about seeking a residential use of the buildings as an alternative.





For permitted development rights in this category to apply, the building in question must have been used as an office immediately before 30th May 2013 or, if vacant, its last use must have been as an office. The building must not be listed or a scheduled monument, be in a safety hazard area or form part of a military explosive storage area, or be in a geographical area deemed exempt from these permitted development rights within the 2013 order. 





Development is permitted subject to applying to the Local Planning Authority before commencement, to determine whether prior approval is required in relation to transport and highways, contamination and flood risk. In addition, the building must be used as a home before the 30th May 2016, and the owner should bear in mind that, although the use can be changed under these permitted development rights, any physical changes that would alter the appearance of the building are not, and therefore a full planning application would be required.





In addition to the above, farm buildings may be allowed to be converted to residential use without planning permission in the future. The Government is currently consulting on changes that would allow redundant farm buildings to be turned into houses of up to 150 sq m. A limit of 3 dwellings per holding would be set along with authorisation to make limited structural changes to the building and its surroundings to make it habitable. If the change of use was exercised it would then not be possible to erect new agricultural buildings under the present permitted development rights (28 day notices). The deadline for consultation is the 15th October 2013. This is part of the government move to free-up the planning process as seen by the changes in May described above.





Agricultural Employers





As many agricultural and horticultural employers will already be aware, the Agricultural Wages Board (AWB) was abolished on the 25th June 2013, although this change does not come into effect until 1st October 2013.





As from the 1st October, the national minimum wage regulations will be the only governing legislation in relation to minimum rates of pay for agricultural workers. This means that new employees engaged after 1st October do not need to be offered terms and conditions in line with the Agricultural Workers Order.





Employers should be aware that if they seek to reduce remuneration and benefits to existing employees, those workers could have strong grounds for a constructive unfair dismissal claim in the Employment Tribunal which will be time consuming and costly.





Inheritance Tax Announcement





The Government had proposed earlier this year to withdraw a longstanding inheritance tax concession often used by farmers. The proposal was to prevent deduction of business debts secured against non-relievable property for IHT purposes. However, it has now been announced that the Government is proposing an amendment to the Finance Act, so that the new rules will only apply to new loans taken out on or after 6th April 2013. They will not affect a farmer who took out a business loan secured against other assets before that date.





Private Water Supplies





DEFRA has launched a consultation on proposals for water companies to take over ownership and responsibility for repairing private water supply pipes. These are the pipes which connect a property to the mains supply, which in the case of rural dwellings can be very long. Owners can sometimes be unaware of their obligations to maintain those pipes.





The consultation covers both household water supplies and non-domestic pipes. However, private pipes which do not supply dwellings may not in the end be included if they prove too expensive a project for water companies to take on. The proposals will also not assist where water is abstracted and the supply is therefore not connected to the mains.





This is just at consultation stage so it may be some times until these proposals come into effect, if they do at all.





NELMS (New Environmental Land Management Scheme)





Further details of the new scheme to replace Environmental Stewardship from 2015 has been announced. The latest information comes from a ‘first cut’ paper presented to stakeholders ahead of more formal consultations which are likely to happen in October:


There will be a single NELMS scheme incorporating measures currently under Environmental Stewardship and woodland grants. There will be no specific aid for uplands or organic farming.


There will be three broad elements to NELMS. However, there will be a single menu of options across all elements. The scheme will see greater targeting, and the area of farmland covered by agreement is likely to drop from the current level.


An ‘upper tier’ of site-specific agreements will broadly mirror HLS. This would only be available on sites with the highest environmental potential. Applications are likely to be at Natural England’s invitation building in the ‘pipeline’ approach under HLS.


The ‘mid-tier’ is the most radical element of the new design. This focuses on ‘landscape scale’ projects and is likely to require a number of land managers to collaborate in joint applications. Funding would be available to facilitate putting such groups together but it will be limited so there is likely to be competition in applications.


The final element is a universal grant scheme. This recognizes that some farmers will no longer be able to access the main land management schemes, so an opportunity is provided for them to bid for small grant funding for things such as hedgerow and stone wall restoration.


The basic agreement length will be 5 years.


Greater advice, aftercare and monitoring is expected to be built into the scheme compared to the current Environmental Stewardship





Save the Date!





Adkin will be holding a seminar on the subject of CAP Reform to include cross-compliance and environmental schemes such as NELMS on Thursday 28th November at 4.30pm at the Loyd Lindsey Rooms in Ardington, Oxfordshire. Further details and how to book will be released nearer the time.








( Adkin 2013.  All rights reserved.  Although this bulletin deals with particular topics it is not intended to be comprehensive and, therefore, it should not be relied upon as giving sufficient advice in any particular case.  Professional advice should always be taken before a decision is reached on any particular matter.











